Eightmile River Wild & Scenic Coordinating Committee
Meeting minutes, March 28, 2022, 5:00 - 7:00 PM, Salem Town Hall

Committee and Staff Members Present:
Anthony Irving (ERWSCC Chairman)
Pat Young (ERWSCC Program Director)
Riley Doherty (ERWSCC Environmental Program Manager)
Liz Lacy (National Park Service)
Mary Augustiny (Town of East Haddam)
David Bingham (Salem Land Trust)
Kim Bradley (Town of Salem)
Rich Chyinski
Bernie Gillis (Town of East Haddam)
Pete Govert (East Haddam Land Trust)
Anthony Griggs (Town of Salem) 
David Gumbart (The Nature Conservancy)
Ed Natoli (Town of Salem)
Rob Smith (East Haddam Land Trust)
Regan Stacey (Lyme Land Conservation Trust)
Eric Thomas (DEEP)

Call to Order:  Chairman Anthony Irving called the meeting to order at 5:06 PM.

Minutes:  Minutes of the January 24, 2022 ERWSCC meeting were approved by consensus.  

Community Grant Requests:
1.  Colchester Land Trust (CLT):  the CLT is working on protecting a 75-acre parcel, entirely in the Eightmile River watershed.  It abuts protected state land and fish & game property.  CLT is requesting $1600 to help cover appraisal costs.  Following a brief discussion, Rob Smih made a motion to approve the request.  Second by Ed Natoli. This motion was approved.
2.  Lyme Pollinator Pathway project (Lyme Land Conservation Trust as fiscal agent):  partners in Lyme are looking to plant/increase the number of native plants on the east side of Hamburg Cove.  Ongoing work to control invasive plants at the site is to be supplemented with native plantings.  ERWSCC support would be for plant purchase and informational signage.  Wendy Hill, Town of Lyme Open Space Coordinator is the project coordinator.  A question was raised by Anthony Griggs regarding use of non-neonicotinoid plants (which can be harmful to insects).  Such plants will not be used.  Smith made a motion to support the project, and the moiton was seconded by Rich Chyinski.  This motion was approved.
3.  Lyme Land Conservation Trust (LLCT):  LLCT is working with ERWSCC on maintenance of the Goodwin Trail and they are seeking funds for 3 foot bridges to cross wet areas.  These will be on state-owned land at Nehantic State Forest and the Darling Road preserve of the Salem Land Trust (SLT).  Both parties have provided consent for the bridges to be built/placed.  Pat Young is working with SLT President Linda Schroeder to obtain Town of Salem permits.  A brief discussion took place on bridge specifications and concern about water levels for one bridge, owing to nearby beaver activity.  Following discussion, Pete Govert made a motion to approve the funding request, which was seconded by Natoli.  This motion was approved.

National Park Service (NPS) Update:  Liz Lacy reported that the upcoming fiscal year (beginning October 1) will see a likely increase in the ERWSCC budget of +/- $50,000.  Lacy stated new NPS Chief Chuck Sams is well-respected and doing a good job.  As a Native American, Chuck is able to bring a fresh perspective to the agency.  Lacy was asked if there are any new Wild & Scenic rivers in the northeast.  Planning for the York River, in Maine, is nearly complete and is expected to be approved.  The Housatonic River from the Massachusetts border to New Milford, Connecticut is also nearly finalized.  Despite study and planning completed in the 1980’s, this river was never enacted as Wild & Scenic. It is hoped this will be complete soon.

Smith, asking on behalf of the town of East Haddam, inquired of Lacy about a series of culverts immediately west of the Eightmile River.  With recent major storms causing scouring and erosion, would box culverts be allowed to accommodate higher rates of runoff/flow.  Lacy responded that this would likely require Army Corps of Engineers permitting.  Mary Augustiny stated it would also require East Haddam Inland Wetlands Commission review.  Lacy suggested holding an on-site meeting to engage in early planning and discussion would be helpful.

Executive Committee/Budget:  Young distributed current year-to-date budget spreadsheets.  She asked if there were any other projects (community grants) that might come before the Committee.  Govert indicated the East Haddam Land Trust may have two projects (at Saunders Brook and a new acquisition).  Chyinski reported on a possible Eagle Scout project at the Walden preserve, to add numerical signage along the trails to aid first responders in locating anyone needing help.  This is yet to be finalized.  It is possible the Denison-Pequotsepos Nature Center may do further programming with the Salem Library; this has been well-received in the past.  Young inquired of David Gumbart if The Nature Conservancy would plan on submitting a request; the Conservancy is having a natural resource inventory and forest management plan done at its Burnham Brook preserve.  It is expected there is sufficient funding available to cover project costs;  information expected from the effort will be shared with partners.  Young stated additional money could cover costs to expand the study area.

Budget notes for the coming fiscal year include a 5% increase in salary for Young and Riley Doherty.  This is from a recommendation of the ERWSCC budget committee.  Funding is needed to cover costs of operating the Moulson Pond fishway.  Legal and bookkeeping support is included.  Some funding may be needed for improvements at the new ERWSCC office location at Burnham Brook.  A budget increase, as discussed by Lacy earlier, would allow for an increase in the amount of number of community grants ERWSCC supports.  A new YSI stream logger (water monitoring) could be purchased, which would expand data collection to include flourides and nitrates in local streams; if purchased, the cost ($6600) could be offset by selling a current stream logger to the Salmon River Wild & Scenic program. This information will help with a final budget for fiscal year 2023, as once the expected increase is confirmed by Lacy, there will be a quick turnaround for submitting a draft budget.

Irving asked Lacy is there was a cap on community grant projects.  There is no cap; amounts given to fund projects is at the discretion of ERWSCC, so long as each project is within the project’s mission.  Federal guidelines do prohibit food costs; if travel is needed (e.g. out of state conferences), there are other NPS monies available to tap into.  Federal money can support land acquisition.  Govert reported professionally-produced videos for the East Haddam Land Trust have been well-received; perhaps a video or two for ERWSCC may be worth considering.  Kim Bradley expressed support for outreach and education projects.  The “Nature Explorers” program held in Salem prior to the Covid pandemic “was great.”

Partner Updates:
-  The Nature Conservancy:  Gumbart reported that the Conservancy is now officially using the home at its Burnham Brook preserve as an office (after much discussion and planning).  It is expected ERWSCC will sign a lease with TNC soon to be a partner sharing the space.  Similarly, the East Haddam Land Trust is also expected to make use of the space with its own lease, perhaps beginning in May or early June.
-  DEEP:  Eric Thomas stated there were no updates from other DEEP Divisions.  The Lake Hayward biorention project is moving forward, with the lake association ready to send the bid package out to potential contractors.  Augustiny stated this will help resolve the problem of sediment flowing into the lake from feeder streams.  Thomas stated local farms (with horses) are being contacted to encourage best management practices for pasture and manure management.  Lacy stated the NRCS (federal Natural Resources Conservation Service) may also be able to assist, if landowners are interested.  The deadline for bids is in May, so project implementation may begin in June or July.
-  Salem Land Trust:  survey work for the SLT Ransom Brook acquisition project (funded in part by ERWSCC) is underway.
-  Town of Salem:  Griggs reported a 50-acre parcel south of the Salem roundabout is up for sale.  It includes acreage in the Shingle Mill Brook floodplain.  David Bingham stated the site was a former gun range: is lead contamination of the soil an issue?  Any potential redevelopment plans will need careful review.  Young requested Thomas to see if the property is on any of the DEEP lists of known sites with contamination.  
-  Town of East Haddam:  Bernie Gillis reported the Town Conservation Commission will hold an invasie species control work day on April 23 at the town’s Patrell property.

Bingham asked if local Planning & Zoning and/or Inland Wetlands commissions have authority to provide consent for future Eagle Scout projects (e.g. bog bridges).  Bradley stated the Salem Inland Wetlands Commission is discussing with Salem’s Recreation Commission how best to provide guidance and recommendations, but that each project will ultimately need its own review, as project specifications and site conditions will be different.  Natoli noted that review of scouting projects is not too time consuming, so looking at them on a case by case basis is fine.

-  East Haddam Land Trust:  Govert asked for support regarding beaver activity at the land trust’s Ayers Preserve, which has 600’ of Eightmile River frontage.  Young and Doherty will plan a site visit.  In general, if no structural impactor damage is expected, allowing beaver activity to continue is generally recommended.  The land trust is working on its 68-acre Saunders acquisition project; a 125-acre property across the road (largely outside the Eightmile watershed) is available.  The land trust is trying to be creative and thinking of whether or not an LLC could be formed to purchase and hold the land until the land trust can raise the acquisitoin funds itself.  Young asked if the property was near Whalebone Cove, as the USFWS Silvio O. Conte refuge may be able to help support the project.
-  Lyme Land Conservation Trust:  no current LLCT project activity.  Irving stated the Town of Lyme is looking into cutting of vegetation by a landowner with 2200’ of Eightmile River frontage.  A cease and desist order has been placed on the property.  A court case is possible; while dealing with cutting is an issue the town (and partners) can handle, a court case might have repercussions, pending its outcome (i.e. changes to either Zoning or Wetlands regulations, if they are not in sync with each other).  Lacy stated it is okay to have two commissions with separate authorities over the same natural resource.

Irving thanked Young and Doherty for their work on the recent ERWSCC newsletter, which was great. Augustiny stated East Haddam Inland Wetlands permitted Consumer Reports for several wetland crossings for their test tracks.

Subcommittee Discussion/Updates:  
-  Protection and Management:  Doherty spoke about the possibility of having the Connecticut Agricultural Experiment Station conduct an updated aquatic invasive species inventory, focusing on hydrilla and mapping its spread.  $6000 was funded in 2019 for 2 miles of river shoreline; an update could be supported by ERWSCC for any amount of shoreline/distance.  Natoli inquired about the potential cost in 2022.  Hamburg Cove and surrounding shoreline (12 miles total) would be $6000; if lakes were included (i.e. in Nehantic State Forest), it would be an additional $5,500.  There are also concerns of water chestnut; recent reports from further north along the Connecticut River suggest renewed inventory for this plant may be prudent.  Doherty shared information from the 2021 ERWSCC newsletter, showing hydrilla and Eurasian water-milfoil in Hamburg Cove.  Irving asked Doherty to send this information to the Committee so it can have further discussions and possibly take action at its May meeting.  General consensus is that Hamburg Cove, at least, should be re-inventoried.

Adjournment:  There being no further new or old business, Irving adjourned the meeting at 6:55 PM.

Respectfully submitted, David Gumbart, ERWSCC Secretary 
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